

Minutes

March 6, 2007
ANNOUNCEMENTS, INFORMATION and MINUTES

Kyle 
 Robert Kehrberg is back in the hospital with another blood clot.  He hopes to come back 
                       tomorrow.  The test results yesterday were good.  

Kyle               Ann continues to fight pneumonia.  She is hoping to try to get in one day this week.  She is still 
                       quite exhausted.  

Fred               Thank you to the Deans.  We have all of the 2+2 programs except 2 out of 80.  We have reviewed 

                       these and will finish today so we can get it to the community colleges.  Thank all your 
                       department heads for their quick and impossible work to get all this done.  At some point this  

                       information will be posted on the web.  

Beth 
 AJ asked that I remind you budgets were due Friday.  If you have not submitted this information 

                       to AJ, please do so. 

Kyle               The NC online initiative is going to be rolled out.  The intent is to bring together all our resources 

                       and provide students with lots of options.   It is supposed to roll out in April.

Pat                  I am a representative for WCU on the task force for the UNC portal.  We have received from all 
                       online program directors a program description.  We are editing now and will send out for final 
                       approval.  Next is a list of all courses we can put up, only open access courses.  As more 
                       information comes we will share it with the COD.  

Bob                The Quality Committee for faculty is to determine quality standards for online learning.
Kyle               Bob Caruso sent out an email requesting 3 faculty to serve on the campus safety group.   Please 
                       identify faculty to serve.  I believe this group has been formed in response to murders in 
                       Wilmington 3 years ago.  

Kyle                UNC Tomorrow looks to become the vehicle for mission review.  GA is not saying this, but it 

                        looks like it.  Please remember there will be a campus meeting here by the leader on May 3rd in 

                        the afternoon.  Details are to come later.
Kyle                Regarding PACE, there are conversations that we may be getting an allowance for cell phones, a 

                     monthly allowance that is taxable.  This will be so two separate cell phones, one for work and 

                     one for personal use will not be needed.  This discussion is happening with more to come.
Kyle                The recording industry association of America is getting serious about song piracy.  They are 
                        going to identify 400 students to make an example of and go after them. We need to notify 

                        students.   Notices are up in residence halls.  This will be a big deal.

Kyle                The Strategic Planning Committee has come up with a SWOT analysis for WCU along with 
                        budget priorities to be considered.  The Provost budget process is not going to match up to the 

                        institutional process.
Beth                 An email went out to the Deans requesting syllabi from all departments and all instructors that 
                        teach liberal studies courses.  We have gotten half to date.  We have to have this completed 

                        before 4/3.  The course objectives must be in there.  If they are not there for the review team, we 

                        will have to provide an addendum to the syllabi to include them.  Faculty credentials folders have 

                        been put together and we will go through them again this Friday to determine any missing items.  
                        We do not feel comfortable for the review team at this time.  We do not need to be cited on 
                        faculty credentials.  The final check will happen Friday and a check list will go out to Deans to 

                        make sure faculty get this information in.
Minutes
Amendment to the minutes of 2/20/07 COD were provided to members.  The minutes for 2/20/07 

                      COD stand approved.
DISCUSSION
Teacher Education Recruitment Plan
         I am a member of a core team to develop a plan system wide to promote teacher education and

        recruitment.  A template was developed to be used by each campus to develop a campus plan.  

David Butcher, Alan Kines, David Carpenter and Michael Dougherty are the core team for WCU.  
        Dr. Bowles also brought in a consulting firm and earmarked dollars for teacher education for 
        2007-2009 request. The plans are to help each individual institution to reach production targets.   
        Actions plans are to be identified within the overall plan and a spot for budget requests.   A person 
        will get funds and the institutions will participate in a RRFP to assist with their plans.  Teacher 

education is on the front burner with GA.  The identified action plans are due on 3/31.  We are 


now at the stage of having identified 20 actions plans having completed a SWOT analysis.  The 

areas we need to increase are:  teacher candidate pool, traditional ways to recruit out of high 


school, community college transfers, and students already on campus in undeclared major status.  I 


appreciate everyone’s feedback.  I have gotten a lot and will send out the latest beginning of next 

week.




One of the challenges is not only using, but identifying existing mechanisms for recruitment in the 



first place and maximizing the synergy in all this.  We need to identify some system to allow us to 



identify from an inquiry all the way to graduation.  Historically we have lost students after the 



point of inquiry.  How can we best deploy resources to deal with front end management?  Pat 



Brown’s shop has built letters to respond to specific inquiries, including a follow up letter.  They 



are trying to create a strategic approach to managing inquiries.  




The suggestion was posed regarding the recruitment of teacher assistants.  One consideration is 



that their education is all across the board.  The question was asked: how is assessment going on 



now?  First market segments were identified.  A sampling of all these people was taken and asked 



if they would consider being a teacher.  It was found that there is a lot of untapped interest in NC.   



Effective marketing would be key.  Regarding cultural implicitly – teacher education is seen as a 



University side responsibility.   Plans have formal mechanisms for setting things in place.   Not 



just one person will own this, but it will go across disciplines.  Will need continued feedback.  We 



are close to being able to give very pointed feedback.  




Dr. Carter stated this is a priority of the state.  There is a huge teacher shortage in the NC.  This is 



an institutional activity, not just one person or one area.

Applied Physics  
        Paul Heckert and Cindy Atterholt primarily wrote the proposal submitted.  Paul volunteered to 


come to talk about the program and answer questions.  The purpose of the program is to 


demonstrate that physics can be applied to a lot of different areas.  The program is designed to 


apply to any area (i.e. core physics course, with additional minor or second major in the area that 


student wants to apply physics such as engineering, science writer, imaging science). 


If someone were to graduate with an applied physics major what are their career options other than 

graduate school?  It depends on what was chosen as their minor.  A high percentage of students go 
 
into engineering type jobs.  A small percentage went onto graduate school.  This major is broader 

while the former was more specific to major. The need for the program was determined by an 


informal process - talking to students in freshman physics classes.   Many expressed an interest in 

a minor in physics.  It is common for engineering students to have this minor.  Duane Dunlap 

indicated interested in partnering with the Physics Department regarding lab usage, etc.  Duane 

requested to work with the Physics Department regarding sequence of math classes offered, so no 

head butting happens.  

Do you have a physics minor now?  Yes, the physics major was eliminated, the minor was left.  

With the engineering program, physics have to offer upper level classes to support these students.  

Other majors represented are math, biology, and other science areas.  

Are there any teacher education students?  Not many.  There is a critical shortage of physics 

teachers in the state and the nation.  There is still a BS in Education major with a concentration in 

        physics.

 What would be the difference, besides the education courses, between the BS in Education and 

this? If someone took this program and the appropriate education courses they would be ready to 

teach.  We have only graduated one physics education teacher in 3 years.  How do we recruit into 


it?  There is a crucial national need, so there should be no problem recruiting.  

What is our competition?  Most applied physics majors are specific to engineering.  We wish to 

make this broader.  How many applied physics majors are there in the NC system?   Justification 

of the proposal specifies numbers for the first year – 10-15 majors is indicated.  This number came 

from how many were in program when it was discontinued.   This is not the same program that 

was discontinued.  

What makes this “applied” versus “practical”? The courses would be similar to a regular physics 


program.   It is the 2nd area that makes this applied.  


We are trying to connect two disconnected groups:  cognitive and experiential.  What is missing, 

is no one is bringing all this together -  how or can learning in a cognitive way in normal physics 


courses be applied in other venues?  Additional work needs to be done regarding knowing the


need and demand and showing how this is truly “applied physics.”  How can this be represented 


as an integrated whole?  How can we differentiate our course compared to others?

The following information is requested:  

        1)  need and demand
        2) how does it relate to our engineering program 
        3) number of science teachers and physics majors 
        4) what makes this an “applied” physics program, how is it different?

        Beth and Duane volunteered to assist Paul in developing these ideas.  David Butcher will also 


work with Paul.  We may want to involve Michael due to teacher recruitment plan re: science 

teachers.  There is no action today on this proposal.  We will want to bring it back to COD.  The 

COD is generally in support of this major and would like to hear a new proposal with modifications we 
talked about.

 Inactive Course Review

Larry is still trying to finalize the fall schedule.  This item is moved to the 3/29 workday.

Liberal Studies sections needed for Fall ‘07


      We are down 18 sections in first year seminar from last fall.  We need to add 16 sections.  


      If we don’t get enough first year seminars then everyone sitting around this table will have one, 



      including Dr. Carter.  Beth will check with Steve Baxley regarding on line classes to be sure this data is 
                    reflected in the numbers.  Beth will send updated figures if applicable.  

 Memorandum to CAO ref UNC Leadership Workshops 2007 

Please  try to send people who have not gone recently.  Nominations are to be sent electronically to 

Beth by 4/1.  The forms were provided to you electronically.   One is for the May Institute and one is 

for the June Institute.  

Appalachian State University Provost is coordinating an Undergraduate Forum.  We can send a team of 

up to five people.  Please send your nominations to Anne.  Look for an email regarding this 

information.  
Alfred Wiggins letter 



      Copies of Dr. Carter’s response to Alfred Wiggins’ letter went to the Deans thru inter-office mail.  Dr. 


     Wiggins pointed out that the number of minority faculty has stayed the same or reduced since he left.  

                    Diversity is on Dr. Carter’s agenda. It is worth noting that during Dr. Carter’s interview, he was not 
                    asked a single question regarding diversity.   
                   Dr. Carter responded to Dr. Wiggins that he has prompted him to raise this item higher on his agenda.  
                   Dr. Carter quoted from his response to Dr. Wiggins:   “Each faculty search next fall will adopt strategies 
                   to promote diversity hires.  For example, I am going to require each search committee to prepare a 
                  diversity search protocol.  This protocol will include specific methods of advertising and recruiting 
                  minority faculty into the applicant pool.”   We need to come up with a plan of action to be implemented 
                  in all searches.  This is to be in place by next fall.  In order to recruit diverse students, we must have 
                  diverse faculty.  It is possible to offer a greater salary as an incentive.  However, these additional monies 
                  would not be based on race, but on supply and demand and credentials.  Specifically this committee 
                  should address a recruitment phase and a closing phase. Examples of some strategies Dr. Carter 
                  implemented at previous institutions are:
· Created a diversity hiring fund 

· Minority scholars invited to campus for presentations to departments which in turn became a network to 



              identify pools of candidates
· Dr. Bowles has a significant fund to recruit and retain high quality faculty.  They are looking for requests of $25,000 to $30,000.

· Grow your own faculty initiative (i.e. identify bright undergraduate students, pay for their education in exchange for teaching here for a specific number of years
· Summer Fellowship Program – identified under-represented individuals within a field and had them teach a 4 week summer class.  In turn, we developed relationships and these individuals became part of recruitment effort
                 A diversity task force exists that has a subcommittee that focuses on teacher/student recruitment.  Michael 
                will make contact.  This item will be added to the COD Task List and the 3/29 workday agenda.    

                 Specifically we want to look at strategies to engage students with a comprehensive plan to include 
                minority students.  Dr. Carter is currently working with Lois to have 5 apartments (2 furnished, 3 

              unfurnished) to provide year long stays for tenure track faculty that are looking for homes and short term 

              stays for international visitors.  The short term apartments we pay the rent for and they could be expanded 

              into areas other than international scholars.  
PROVOST UPDATES 


The QEP is top concern.  The SACS visit is April 2-4.  A tentative agenda has been provided.   The 


schedule will be sent out once it is finalized.  The initial draft is good draft but there is room for 


improvement.  


Bardo is not excited about paying faculty to teach a course on engagement for $2500.  He would rather give 



release time.  Kyle is to come up with an evaluation for the Deans.  Dr. Bardo would like to include 


department heads.  Kyle plans to go back and look at a previous evaluation that he used and then will ask 



the Deans to help him put this together.  



Student evaluations are going to be on line.   Faculty have expressed an interest on how things are going.  



Beth has already collected information regarding student evaluations from the Deans.


Regarding space issues – we are at a logger head with the key domino yet to fall that will allow everything 



else to fall into place.  Kyle is meeting with Chuck today so a conversation with Bardo can occur to get 


things to happen.  AJ is working on space issues in our office.  Almost everyone has a space issue.  



Currently, there are 15 items pending one decision.  Hopeful we will have a more orderly process in place 


shortly.



Budget meetings are coming up.  The Provost Office is ahead of the institutional planning process.  We 

              don’t expect the memo to come from Chuck until the last of March.  



Raises for next year appear to now be 2.5%.


The Intellectual Property Policy is in it’s final stages.  We are meeting today.


There is a$350,000 grant funded by the federal government through the state for high need counties to 



address coaching teachers, targeting science, and partnerships between science and education.


We have just returned from Washington DC where we made the rounds.  We found some disheartening 


news and good news.  There are some opportunities for the Kimmel School.  From the National Science 


Foundation there is the STEP Grant (Science Teaching Educational Program).   This is something we 


should apply for to get science students to go into education.   It sounds like it involved science, 


engineering and teaching.  The deadline is far away.  Another grant focused on undergrad research - CCLI.  


We have gotten this in past.  It is designed to support an undergraduate  faculty member and student.   We 


would be in good shape to get these two grants.  Biology has an active grant that is about to run out.



Joe Walker will attend the next COD to address campus traffic and construction.
REPORTS and UPDATES
c
Terry Welch

